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Mashpee Planning Board 

Minutes of Meeting 

July 17, 2019 at 7:00 p.m. 

Mashpee Town Hall-Waquoit Meeting Room 

16 Great Neck Road North 

 

Present: Chairman Mary Waygan, Vice Chairman Joe Cummings, Dennis Balzarini, John (Jack) 

Phelan, Joseph Callahan, Robert (Rob) Hansen (Alt.) 

Also:  Evan Lehrer-Town Planner, Charles Rowley-Consultant Engineer 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

The Town of Mashpee Planning Board meeting was opened with a quorum in the Waquoit Meeting 

Room at Mashpee Town Hall by Chairman Waygan, at 7:00 p.m. on Wednesday, July 17, 2019. The 

Chair welcomed attendees and stated that the meeting was being videographed and recorded and noted 

that, if the public were to address the Board, to do so stating their name, address and comment.  The 

Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  The Chair announced that, with Public Hearings listed on the 

agenda, the public would have the opportunity to address the Board.  The Chair noted that the 7:10 

p.m. and 7:15 p.m. hearings would be continued. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES—July 3, 2019 

 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to approve the minutes as presented.  Mr. Callahan 

seconded the motion.  All voted unanimously.   

 

PUBLIC HEARINGS  

7:10 p.m. Cape & Islands Engineering Application for Definitive Subdivision at 103 

Meetinghouse Road, Assessor’s Map and Block 45-50-0. 

The appointed time having arrived, the Chair opened the Public Hearing and read for the record the 

Public Hearing Notice and request.  The Chair read correspondence received from Matt Costa of Cape 

& Islands Engineering, dated July 16, 2019, requesting a continuance for another two weeks.  The 

Chair noted that additional correspondence was received from The Trustees and Division of Fisheries 

& Wildlife.  The Chair explained that ownership properties were being transferred and the State 

Legislature had been referenced in the letter requesting the continuance.  As a result, the Board would 

be unable to accept public comment but could provide copies of the correspondence and recommended 

any comments be directed to the Town Planner. 

 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to continue to August 7th at 7:20 p.m.  Mr. Cummings 

seconded the motion.  All voted unanimously.   

 

The Chair provided correspondence to interested parties. 

 

7:15 p.m. Cape & Islands Engineering Application for Special Permit for Cluster 

Subdivision to Create Three Building Lots and Two Open Space Parcels 

The Chair opened the Public Hearing and read for the record the Public Hearing Notice and request.   
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MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to place on the agenda for 7:25 p.m. on August 7th.  Mr. 

Cummings seconded the motion.  All voted unanimously.   

 

7:30 p.m. Modi, LLC Application for Special Permit to Construct Coffee Shop with Facilities 

for Processing and Packaging Coffee, with Future Industrial Tenant at 10 

Evergreen Circle, Lot B (Map 19 Block 10) Located in the C-3 Zoning District, 

within the Light Industrial Overlay District 

The Chair opened the Public Hearing and read for the record the Public Hearing Notice and request 

from Modi, LLC.  Jan Aggerbeck, owner of Modi, LLC/Cape Cod Coffee, summarized his business 

established in 1970, and its expansion to roasting.  Mr. Aggerbeck wished to relocate to a new site 

where the business could grow and offer both roasting and coffee service.  Richard Tabaczynski, civil 

engineer for the project, helped to develop the site plans and coordinated the lighting and landscape 

plans.  Mr. Tabaczynski described the site plans, including the loading and parking areas, the above 

ground infiltration for ground water and the green space and landscape areas.  Parking requirements 

were met, based on the use of the building, offering 50 spaces with a requirement of 34 spaces.  

Enclosed trash area, sidewalks and stop signs were also identified on the site plan. Mr. Tabaczynski 

stated that the building met all setback requirements, including a covered porch that would surround 

the building.  Regarding the landscape plan, landscaping would be placed around the building with 

beds and trees as well as street trees with small planting beds.  There would be a fire pit and outdoor 

seating, with landscaping located in those areas.  Plantings would also be placed in the parking areas 

for aesthetic purposes.  The basin would be grassed with no special plantings.  There would be lawn 

areas and a fence along the southern lot line and split rail fence to enclose the front of the building for 

outdoor use.  Utilities would be placed underground and the denitrification system would be located at 

the rear of the building.  Two separate stormwater systems would be installed, one for roof runoff that 

would flow to underground chambers and the parking lot discharge through several catch basins, in 

accordance with requirements. 

 

Mike Hillsinger, architect, discussed changes to include window detail changes and the addition of a 

decorative trellis, to break up the wall.  Bollards were also added to the back of the building.  A black 

roof was planned, along with grey board and batten siding with black window frames.  The side of the 

building facing Route 130 (east elevation) would be a farmhouse style with the wrap around porch, 

whereas the rear (west elevation) would be more basic.  The two sides facing roadways (Route 130 and 

Evergreen) would be more dressed up, because the building was located on a corner lot. 

 

Mr. Balzarini inquired about the septic and leaching fields and potential overflows damaging the septic 

system.  Mr. Rowley stated that the runoff would enter the surface disposal area, traveling away from 

the onsite sewer system.  

 

Mr. Cummings inquired whether the Fire Department should have access to all four sides of the 

building.  Mr. Phelan responded that, by code, 250 feet was needed from the parking area.  Mr. 

Cummings inquired about the street sign and it exceeding the 20 square foot maximum.  Mr. 

Aggerbeck responded that they would be relocating the existing sign, as it was already approved by the 

Town, replacing #348 with #10.  The Chair indicated that the sign would be added to a list for potential 

relief.  There was discussion regarding signage regulations and maximums.  Mr. Lehrer would clarify 

the matter further. 
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The Chair inquired about the potential future industrial tenant and whether there was too much parking 

impacting buffers.  Mr. Aggerbeck responded that Cape Cod Coffee would be occupying 8,500 square 

feet, with 1,500 potentially available to a potential tenant.  The Chair inquired whether Mr. Aggerbeck 

would be willing to accept a condition that the use would be compatible with the current food use, to 

avoid such uses as toxic waste processing.  Mr. Aggerbeck responded that he would want the tenant to 

be compatible, otherwise they would likely use the space themselves.   

 

The Chair stated that not matching the landscaping plan and the site plan made it difficult to interpret 

and asked that dimensions be added to the landscaping plan.  Additionally, the Chair noted that there 

was a modification to the Bylaw regarding the Overlay District, not yet approved by the Attorney 

General, and inquired whether or not it applied to this project.  Mr. Aggerbeck confirmed that they 

would like to add outdoor seating, but that it was not necessary.  The Chair responded that the eating 

place was allowed but that it needed to have vegetated visual screening due to the abutting residential 

area.  In addition, the design needed to comply with the design guidelines of the Cape Cod 

Commission.  Mr. Lehrer noted that some changes had been made to the design, based on the Cape 

Cod Commission design guidelines, such as the arbors or landscaping, to break up the long blank wall.  

Mr. Lehrer agreed to forward the guidelines to Planning Board members.    

 

Mr. Phelan inquired about the rope barriers listed on the plan and Mr. Hillsinger responded that the 

rope barrier would be located only on the porch.  The Chair inquired about the overhead doors and Mr. 

Hillsinger responded that they would be open during summer months, and not used for loading or 

unloading.  Mr. Phelan inquired further about the egress flow of the area in case of an emergency, 

particularly with the location of the fire pits.  Mr. Tabaczynski responded that there was a gate and 

stepping stones to access the parking area at the rear.  The Chair suggested that the plan required more 

labels.  Mr. Phelan suggested the addition of building dimensions and Mr. Hillsinger responded that 

the building was 162 feet by 60 feet. 

 

Mr. Lehrer stated that the request to waive the buffer requirements from the nearest residential parcel 

from 100 feet to 50 feet required notice to abutters for when the Board would be discussing the matter.  

The Chair stated that the Board could consider the possibility of the reduction on August 7 and Mr. 

Lehrer would then notice the abutters at least 14 days.  The Chair inquired whether there were 

additional waivers.  The Chair was unsure if the buffer was a waiver or variance and Mr. Lehrer read 

the Standards for C-3 Districts.   

 

Mr. Phelan inquired whether there would be buffering along the 6 foot fence located on the south side, 

and it was confirmed that it would be the fence only.  Due to the location of the abutting May Institute, 

who is providing on-site skills training, and the potential for sound and noise issues at Cape Cod 

Coffee, Mr. Phelan suggested that additional buffering may be preferable. 

 

Mr. Hansen referenced the RAB and lighting details and inquired about the set of lights closest to the 

dumpsters that may not shed sufficient light for employee accessibility.  Mr. Hillsinger suggested that 

the lighting could be adjusted by providing a different head style on the post and would not 

significantly the change the plan. 
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Mr. Lehrer noted that zoning in the C-3 district defined the front of the building as the side facing 

Route 130. 

 

Copies of Mr. Rowley’s letter were provided to the project proponent.  Upon review of the site 

location, Mr. Rowley referenced the land space requirement and the necessity for a 10 foot natural 

buffer for the rear and side lines in the Commercial Zoning District.  Site plan 5-4-4 showed the 

clearing limits to the boundary of the lot.  If the area was to be cleared, landscaping would need to be 

enhanced to create a buffer.  In addition, the buffer in front of Route 130, west of Great Neck Road, 

required a 50 foot undisturbed natural buffer.  Sheet 4 or 5 showed contour line changes with grades 

from 6 feet to 2 feet, emphasizing that the natural buffer needed to remain and could not be made into 

a lawn as depicted, or relief granted from the Zoning Bylaw.  The buffer located at the back line of the 

fence, and side line where drainage was located, required loam and seeding and could be considered a 

landscaped area.   

 

Regarding the entrances to the parcels from Evergreen Circle, templates for the Fire Department’s 

tower truck showed that navigation would not be possible without running over the curbs.  

Adjustments to the entrance closest to Route 130, with a wider island, may allow access for the fire 

truck.  The more southerly entrance could have an increased radius in order to accommodate the 

apparatus, however, neither change would address the internal circulation challenges which could be 

addressed by the Fire Department.  Mr. Aggerbeck stated that the Fire Chief had reviewed the plan and 

accepted the layout, but Mr. Phelan indicated that the Fire Chief likely was unaware of the turning 

radius.  The Chair asked that Mr. Rowley follow up with the Fire Chief so that comments could be 

provided in writing. 

 

Mr. Rowley referenced the front view of the building, and the possibility of parking being located 

elsewhere, but that the Bylaw provided the Board with the latitude to allow for the location of the 

parking in Section 174-37.  There were some issues regarding curbing and grading matters that could 

be addressed directly with the project’s engineer.  There was consensus from Board members that Mr. 

Rowley work with the engineer on minor details. 

 

Mr. Rowley noted that the project proponent planned to request a waiver from the Board of Health to 

install the reserve area at the time of the construction, which could impact the site construction.  Mr. 

Rowley suggested that any necessary adjustments should be shared with the Planning Board. 

 

Regarding the landscape plan, Mr. Rowley noted inconsistencies surrounding the patio area, with 

different shapes being shown on different plans.  The Operations and Maintenance Plan included with 

the Stormwater Management Program should be incorporated by Board approval.   

 

Evergreen Circle’s water quality report and calculations of the square footage of the site plan exceeded 

the 10,000 square foot figure provided by Holmes McGrath.  Including the porch and covered pavilion, 

Mr. Rowley calculated a figure of 11,784 square feet or 8,650 square feet without the porch and 

pavilion.  A determination was needed to determine whether or not the plans were compliant or non-

compliant with the nitrogen assumptions.  Mr. Tabaczynski stated that they had been in receipt of a 

letter dated November 15, 2017 from Holmes McGrath that listed nitrate assumptions indicating that 

the building would occupy 20% of the land area, totaling 15,000 square feet.  Mr. Rowley suggested 
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that further review would be needed if there were updates to the letter.  The Chair inquired whether the 

subdivision had been reviewed by the Cape Cod Commission and Mr. Lehrer confirmed that he would 

provide the Board and Mr. Rowley with their decision.  Mr. Tabaczynski stated that nitrogen loading 

from a roof top was significantly less than loading from paved areas, lawns and septic systems. Mr. 

Tabaczynski stated that the building calculations were 0.75 ppm loading rate, and would be negligible 

compared to 35 ppm loading rate for a septic system.   

 

The Chair invited public comment and announced that the hearing would be continued to the first 

meeting in August, and also invited the public to submit comments through the Town Planner or 

Planning Department staff.  There was no public comment. 

 

Mr. Hansen inquired about the front building elevation and main entrance and Mr. Hillsinger 

responded that the main entrance was located on the side.  Mr. Hansen inquired about a “fixed” door 

and Mr. Hillsinger responded that it was an unusable door placed to create symmetry and control 

traffic. 

 

The Chair suggested a condition that a proposed tenant would be compatible with respect to health and 

safety, requested that the project proponent develop a list of waivers needed and Mr. Lehrer would 

confirm notifying abutters and inquire further about variances.  Mr. Lehrer noted that the Zoning was 

clear that the Planning Board had discretion to make a determination regarding the variance.  The 

Chair further added that the project proponent would add landscape elements to the site plan, 

particularly the buffers, add dimensions to the building and to the landscaping plan.  The Chair advised 

reviewing Bylaw changes approved in May and how best to address those changes.  The Chair would 

follow up with Town Counsel to confirm when those changes would take effect.  Mr. Tabaczynski 

inquired whether their design was in compliance and the Chair responded that the guidebook 

highlighted areas such as architecture, landscaping, energy efficiency and recommended addressing the 

matter in a statement.  Mr. Aggerbeck expressed his desire to remain in Mashpee and was seeking 

approval to move forward with a funding deadline in August.  The Chair recommended converting the 

landscaping plan into colorized sketches for abutters, as well as reaching out to the abutters directly to 

share the information in advance of the next Planning Board meeting.  Mr. Aggerbeck encouraged any 

interested parties to also reach out to him with any questions, adding that they had designed the 

structure in such a way that would be appealing to all, including the use of smokeless equipment.  The 

Chair encouraged the project proponent’s team to work with Mr. Rowley to address issues discussed.  

Mr. Rowley suggested reviewing footnote 14 under Section 174-31 regarding the 50 foot buffer, and 

that under certain conditions, the Planning Board could make modifications with careful consideration.  

Mr. Lehrer referenced Section 174-25.1, Subsection 4.  Mr. Rowley referenced the project proponent’s 

potential time crunch, offering his willingness to meet at Town Hall as convenient. 

 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to continue this to August 7th at 7:45 p.m.  Mr. 

Callahan seconded the motion.  All voted unanimously.   

 

APPROVAL NOT REQUIRED   

 Jonathan Pelloni, 28 Blue Castle Drive, Assessors Map and Block 104-11-0 

Jonathan Pelloni, 20 Blue Castle Drive, Assessors Map and Block 104-1-0A-0-Jonathan 

Pelloni, attorney for property owners Duco Associates at 28 Blue Castle Drive and Ellen Brady at 20 
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Blue Castle Drive, was present to request an Approval Not Required for the two properties.  Blue 

Castle Drive was an unpaved private road and Mr. Pelloni was seeking a determination from the 

Planning Board as to whether the roadway provided adequate access to both lots.  Mr. Pelloni stated 

that, through the approval of the Ockway Highlands Subdivision, determination had been made, by 

implication, acknowledging that the road would be sufficient for use for the development.  Significant 

concerns included safe passage of the road, which were addressed through the permitting process.  Mr. 

Pelloni was seeking approval from the Board that the road provided adequate access to the lots. 

 

Mr. Balzarini stated that the road had been in use for 25-30 years and its condition had been improved 

with the recent site preparations for the approved development. 

 

Mr. Rowley referenced Section 81-L, confirming that the Board would need to determine if the 

frontage met one of three categories: 1) shown on a subdivision plan approved by the Planning Board, 

which it did not; 2) a way certified as a Town way, which it was not; or 3) a way in existence before 

the adoption of Subdivision Control but provided suitable access with grade or construction for the 

purposes of the lots being constructed.  Mr. Rowley stated that the Planning Board’s decision did not 

negate the requirement to satisfy the Zoning Bylaw by acquiring a building permit with the Zoning 

Board of Appeals or the Building Commissioner.  

 

There were no additional questions. 

 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to endorse the ANR for 28 Blue Castle Drive dated 

May 9, 2019.  Mr. Callahan seconded the motion.  All voted unanimously.   

 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to endorse the ANR for 20 Blue Castle Drive dated 

May 9, 2019.  Mr. Callahan seconded the motion.  All voted unanimously.   

  

The Plans were signed by Planning Board members. 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

Set Public Hearing Date for Special Permit Application for Kevin Andrade-Mr. Lehrer confirmed 

that there were not yet any Public Hearings scheduled for the proposed meeting.  Mr. Phelan inquired 

whether he could submit comments if he were in receipt of the plans, but absent from the meeting and 

the Chair confirmed that he could miss one Public Hearing session, and follow up by reviewing the 

documents and testimony and signing a letter certifying his review of the meeting.  Mr. Hansen 

confirmed that he would be in attendance. 

 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to schedule the Public Hearing for August 21st at 7:10 

p.m.  Mr. Callahan seconded the motion.  All voted unanimously.   

 

 October Town Meeting, Submitted Warrant Articles-The Chair confirmed that the Bylaw 

Review Committee would be putting forth 31 amendments to the Town’s Bylaw.  The Chair confirmed 

that one of the amendments would adjust the deadline for Zoning Bylaws, moving it from July to 

August.  Within the packet, there were two proposed amendments to the Zoning Bylaws, Temporary 

Seasonal Sign Bylaw and the Accessory Dwelling Unit Bylaw.  The Chair had been in Contact with 
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Selectman Sherman regarding waiting on the Temporary Seasonal Sign Bylaw.   Regarding the ADU, 

Mr. Balzarini suggested that abutters should be notified of an ADU separate from the primary 

residence.  Mr. Lehrer stated that the by right use was intended to simplify the process for the owners 

and to create more rental units, but noted that the Board could consider making a detached accessory 

apartment a separate use in the table to be reviewed by Plan Review or through the Special Permit 

process.  Mr. Phelan stated that there would only be a single apartment with 1-2 bedrooms.  Mr. 

Balzarini stated his preference that new construction of a detached accessory apartment require 

notification of abutters.  Mr. Lehrer stated that the design criteria for the unit would continue to be 

restrictive, including being limited to 40% of gross floor coverage of the principal residence.  The 

Chair was in agreement with Mr. Balzarini, and suggested developing a compromise.  The Chair 

suggested a workshop to allow comments and further discussion.  Mr. Phelan agreed that there could 

be language added about new construction, but that it should not be overcomplicated.  The Chair noted 

that concern had been expressed about the one month requirement from residents attending the 

previous meeting and suggested opening the matter for public comment.  Mr. Lehrer indicated that a 

three month minimum would be a compromise but anything more could restrict the seasonal 

workforce.  There was consensus to add the matter to the next agenda on August 7, to accept public 

comment.  The Chair would follow up with Selectman Gottlieb to confirm the plans of the Board, and 

the item would remain on the agenda. 

 

 Mashpee Commons Intent to Apply for Development Agreement-The matter was discussed 

at a joint meeting with the Board of Selectmen and Mr. Phelan reported that the Planning Board would 

serve as the lead, but that other parties would be involved to develop a mutual discussion.  It was 

suggested that the Planning Board begin their meeting one hour earlier to enable group discussion 

about Mashpee Commons.  There was discussion about the needs of the Town and the needs of 

Mashpee Commons.  The Chair requested that Mr. Lehrer distribute the local Bylaw for the 

Development Agreement identifying the Planning Board as the lead, though Mr. Phelan indicated that 

everyone was already aware of the Bylaw.  There was consensus to begin meeting with Mashpee 

Commons before the proposal was submitted to the Cape Cod Commission.  The Chair stated that all 

matters for consideration in the Development Agreement included all chapters in the Local 

Comprehensive Plan and all of the Technical Bulletins, and asked that Mr. Lehrer develop a list.   

 

Mr. Lehrer stated that it was a proposed agreement among three parties and Selectman Gottlieb had 

inquired as to who would lead the meetings.  Selectman Gottlieb planned to speak with Kristy Senatori 

and the Chair confirmed that she would communicate Chair to Chair to clarify the information.  Mr. 

Balzarini stated that the Cape Cod Commission should be working for the Town.  The Chair stated that 

the Development Agreement would be written, but final approval would be by the Board of Selectmen.  

The Chair asked for Mr. Lehrer’s technical assistance, as well as assistance identifying any necessary 

consultants to research or review plans or prior research.  Previously, Mashpee Commons funded 

consultants for review of their work.  Mr. Balzarini suggested inviting Mashpee interested 

Committees/Boards to the first meeting and Mr. Phelan recommended establishing ground rules at the 

first meeting.  The Chair inquired about other Development Agreements and Mr. Balzarini believed 

that Yarmouth was the only other Agreement.  Mr. Phelan added that no more than 2 members of a 

Committee should attend.  The Chair would follow up with Selectman Gottlieb. 

 

 One Cape Registration-Mr. Lehrer stated that 4 members had confirmed attendance and the 

invoice was ready for signature and $360 ($90 each) had been authorized for payment.  Mr. Balzarini 

may sign up under a separate registration. 
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MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to make the payment.  Mr. Phelan seconded the 

motion.  All voted unanimously.   

 

OLD BUSINESS 

 

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 

 The Chair reported that she had attended the Mashpee EDIC meeting, noting that efforts to 

utilize Town-owned land for a hotel may instead be utilized for housing.  The Chair offered to share 

model Zoning Bylaws with Selectman Sherman to develop local action units, to adjust setbacks and 

develop affordable housing and gave the Town more control over the type of housing developed. 

 

 At a recent Board of Selectmen meeting, there was discussion regarding noise attenuation 

efforts for the pickle ball courts.  There was also discussion about a possible proposal reducing 

Community Preservations funds to 2% and adding 2% for wastewater. 

 

BOARD MEMBER COMMITTEE UPDATES 

Cape Cod Commission-No update 

Community Preservation Committee-As discussed above 

Design Review Committee-Mr. Callahan reported that the Committee reviewed a 7,000 square 

foot warehouse on Evergreen Circle, as well as an application for a proposed 9,993 commercial 

building on Route 151 for a Dollar Tree.  Interest was expressed in ensuring a more Cape Cod design 

for the Dollar Tree.  Both matters were in the early stages and would be reviewed again. 

Plan Review-Mr. Lehrer reported that he had voted against the Dollar Tree proposal because 

the applicant was creating their own hardship due to its size and today’s restrictions, and requesting a 

lengthy list of relief and variances.  Mr. Lehrer suggested a smaller building or other location may be 

better suited for the proposal. 

Environmental Oversight Committee-Mr. Cummings reported that the helium balloon bylaw 

would be considered at October Town Meeting.  Mr. Cummings also reported that Solar Bee would be 

donating an additional Solar Bee for one year.  Sampling for July and August would occur in Santuit 

and Ashumet Ponds and 4 ½ million quahogs would be placed in Mashpee River.  Efforts would also 

be made to clean up Johns Pond. 

Greenway Project & Quashnet Footbridge-No update 

Historic District Commission- No meeting  

MMR Military Civilian Community Council-MMR Joint Land Use Study-Mr. Phelan 

reported that the name had changed to Community Advisory Council and required an appointment 

from the Governor.  Mr. Phelan was awaiting confirmation from the Town Manager regarding his 

appointment.  The Council would meet twice per year.  Mr. Lehrer will correct the Council name on 

the agenda. 

 

UPDATES FROM TOWN PLANNER 

 Mr. Lehrer reported that he would be presenting Form Based Codes at the One Cape Summit.  

 

ADDITIONAL TOPICS 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. Callahan seconded the motion.  All 

voted unanimously.  The meeting adjourned at 9:14 p.m. 
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Respectfully submitted, 

 

  

 

Jennifer M. Clifford 

Board Secretary 

 

LIST OF DOCUMENTS PROVIDED  

Additional documentation may be available in the Planning Department 

-Application Approval Not Required and Accompanying Documentation, 28 Blue Castle Drive 

-Application Approval Not Required and Accompanying Documentation, 28 Blue Castle Drive 

-Public Hearing Notice, Special Permit, 103 Meetinghouse Road 

-7/16/19 Matt Costa, Cape & Islands Engineering, Letter Requesting Continuance for 103 

Meetinghouse Road 

-7/17/19 Letter from Robert Warren of The Trustees, Referencing 103 Meetinghouse Road 

-7/17/19 Letter Division of Fisheries & Wildlife, Referencing 103 Meetinghouse Road 

-Public Hearing Notice, Definitive Subdivision of Land, 103 Meetinghouse Road 

-Public Hearing Notice, Special Permit Application, Modi, LLC 

-Modi, LLC Application for Special Permit and Accompanying Documentation 

-Site Plans, Cape Cod Coffee 

-Lighting Layout, Cape Cod Coffee 

-Landscape Design, Cape Cod Coffee 

-7/12/19 Charles Rowley Letter Regarding Cape Cod Coffee Site Plan Review 

-Article 27 Bylaw Amendment 

 

 

 

 

















































































Charles L. Rowley, PE, PLS 
  Consulting Engineer and Land Surveyor 

       5 Carver Road                        Tel: 508-295-1881 
       PO Box 9                      Cell: 508-295-0545                              
       West Wareham, MA 02576                      E-mail:  crsr63@verizon.net 

 
  
  
         July 12, 2019  
Town of Mashpee Planning Board 
Town Hall 
16 Great Neck Road North 
Mashpee, MA 02649 
       Re: Site Plan Review for 
       Cape Cod Coffee 
       #10 Evergreen Circle 
Attention: Mary Waygan, Chairman 
 
Dear Chairman Waygan: 
 
 I am in receipt of a set of plans and stormwater report for the above 
referenced project.  Documents have been prepared by Atlantic Design 
Engineers, Inc., Sandwich MA and MLC Landscape Design, Plymouth, MA. with 
dates of June 21, 2019 and 6/20/19 respectively.  The following is a summary of 
the technical review completed for the project. 
 
Conformance with Zoning By-Law 

1. Landscape buffers: Special Footnote 14 of Section 174-31 Land Space 
Requirements indicates that a 10-foot wide buffer of either natural 
vegetation or an approved landscape plan is required for rear and side lot 
lines in Commercial Zoning Districts.  The site plan shows complete 
disturbance to both the side and rear lot lines of the project. 

2. Vegetated Buffer on Route 130: Special Footnote 14 also requires an 
undisturbed natural buffer of 50 feet along Route 130 west of Great Neck 
Road.  The proposed re-contouring of the site suggests that there will be 
disturbance of the natural cover in this area.  Re-grading will be sufficient 
to cover the base and root structure of mature trees by as much as 6 feet 
in some areas.  The Footnote does allow signs and road openings if 
approved by the Planning Board under a Special Permit. 

 
Site Plans 
 Sheet 2 of 6: Plan of existing conditions.   

1. The plan indicates that the existing grades along Evergreen Circle 
were obtained prior to the placement of the top course of paving.  The 
paving now having been completed, the plan should be revised to 
reflect actual surface elevations.    

 Sheet 3 of 6, Site Layout Plan 
1. The parking layout has been located in front of the proposed building.  

Under Section 174-37 of the Zoning By-Law parking should be to the 
side and/or rear of the developed area.  Latitude is given to the SPGA 
to approve parking as shown if it is demonstrated to be superior to the 
required locations. 

 
 



Re: Site Plan Review for 
Cape Cod Coffee 
#10 Evergreen Circle 
Page two 
 

2. The parking limits need to be enhanced with additional top of curb and 
bottom of curb elevations, curb radii and straight-line lengths to assist 
in confirming the layout in the field.  Where pavement is shown with 
Cape Cod Berms, spot grades should be shown along the gutter line. 

3. The parking layout in front of the building is along curved lines.  The 
minimum 9-foot wide spaces should be dimensioned at the curb line 
for the spaces closest to Evergreen Circle and along the edge of the 
travel aisle for those spaces that abut the sidewalk in front of the 
building. 

4. No site lighting has been shown on the plan. 
5. The plan shows a covered pavilion and covered porch attached to the 

building.  Are those features on a slab and if so, what is the slab 
elevation? 

6. The 10-foot wide buffers for the rear and side yards should be shown. 
7. The Mashpee Fire/Rescue template for the tower apparatus was 

checked for the two driveway entrances and for internal turning 
movements.  In both instances the template shows that the apparatus 
cannot make turns without going outside the pavement limits.  (Ref. 
Section 174-45(B) of the Zoning By-Law. 
a. It is recommended that the entrance closer to Route 130 be 

relocated northerly toward Route 130 in order to meet template 
requirements. 

b. It is recommended that the 15-foot radius on the more southerly 
driveway be increased to 20 feet to meet template requirements. 

c. Internal turning movements should be discussed with Mashpee 
Fire/Rescue to see if other configuration changes should be made. 

Sheet 4 of 6: Utility, Grading, Drainage and Erosion Control 
1. Similar comments regarding spot grades, top and bottom of curb and 

layout dimensioning apply to this sheet as well. 
2. Sections of vertical curbing are shown at the two catch basins located 

near the rear drainage forebay.  This vertical curbing is not necessary as 
the Cape Cod Berm can be carried around the catch basin grates 
uniformly and with no breaks. 

3. Label the chain link fence proposed for around the dumpster pad. 
4. Assign invert elevations for the roof drain lines at the building and at the 

entry into the sub-surface infiltration units shown on the plan. 
5. The plan shows a 1250-gallon grease trap under the covered pavilion.  It 

is recommended that it be relocated.  Servicing it may be difficult.  If the 
pavilion has weather curtains that can be closed, it would place the trap 
within an enclosed area. 

6. Is there a loading dock or loading area that should be defined? 
Sheet 5 of 6 Septic Design Plan 
This sheet is for the on-site sewage disposal facility only and is subject to 
approval by the Mashpee Board of Health.  No further comment is required other 
than to point out that a waiver from the requirement to construct the reserve area 
will be requested of BOH.  Should the waiver not be allowed, any grading or relo- 
cation modifications should be addressed with the Planning Board. 
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 Sheet 6 of 6 Details Plan 

1. Add a note to each catch basin and manhole detail for a 12” x 12” cement 
concrete collar around each casting brought level with the top of the binder 
course of mix. 

2. Add a not to each catch basin and manhole detail that required pipes to 
be mortared inside and outside of the structure. 

3. For the Subsurface Leaching Field Detail: line the excavated sidewall area 
with filter fabric wherever the system is located under pavement surfaces.  
Also cover the complete stone and galley top surface with filter fabric to 
reduce potential for settlement.  Show the risers as mortared in place and 
with cement concrete collars as noted above. 

4. Overdigs for the removal of unsuitable soil should be extended to 5 feet 
beyond the limits of the system. 

5. It is recommended that reclaimed asphalt material (RAP) be used under 
the pavement surfaces in place of M1.03 B gravel unless the latter is 
accompanied by a certificate that the material meets that standard. 

 
Landscape Plan L1.0 

1. The details that are in front of the main entrance on the left of the building 
(at the donut truck) are not consistent with the site plan as shown on Sheet 
4 of 6.   

2. Landscape trees and lawn are proposed along Route 130 that is 
supposed to be kept in its natural state unless otherwise authorized by the 
Planning Board. (Section 174-31, Footnote 14) 

3. The landscaped sign area at the entrance is within the buffer area as well 
but may be allowed if authorized by the Planning Board. 

4. The plan shows a proposed cedar fence along the easterly lot line 
extending from Route 130 to the walk-in cooler.  The fence is not shown 
on the site plans. 

5. No landscaping is shown along the rear or side lot lines. 
6. The plan indicates that the stormwater infiltration areas are to be loamed 

and seeded.  The bottom of the open infiltration area should be mowed to 
not less than 4 inches in height. 

 
Stormwater Calculations 

1. The stormwater calculations are generally consistent with accepted 
practice subject to a check on the rainfall amounts that have been 
assigned to the various storm events.  The numbers are slightly smaller 
than what have been shown on other stormwater calculation reports.  The 
numbers should be confirmed. 

2. The Operation and Maintenance Plan contained within the Stormwater 
Report should be referenced in any approval that the Board may grant.  It 
is further recommended that notations be placed on the plans to indicate 
that all subsurface infiltration areas are to be protected against sediment 
contamination during the construction phase of the project.  
Contamination could require the complete replacement of the system 
before it is put into operation. 
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3. The stormwater systems appear to be consistent with the requirements of 
the Zoning By-Law. 

 
General Comment: 
 Evergreen Circle subdivision approval included a Water Quality Report for 
nitrogen loading that was prepared by Holmes and McGrath, Inc.  The report 
includes a provision that the conclusions were based on buildings on one level 
and with areas of just below 10,000 square feet in size. 
 The site plan (Sheet 3 of 6) shows a total floor area of under 10,000 
square feet however, the total footprint of the building including the covered porch 
and covered pavilion is 11,784 square feet.   
 If the porch and pavilion are not included the building footprint is 8,650 
square feet. 
 A determination should be made as to which footprint applies to the 
limitations noted in the Water Quality Report.   
 
 This concludes the report for the information provided for the project.  
Please feel free to contact me if you have any questions. 
 
Very truly yours, 

Charles L. Rowley 
Charles L. Rowley, PE, PLS 
 
Cc Evan Lehrer, Mashpee Town Planner 
     P. Johnson, Atlantic Design 
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